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Illinois Department of Transportation and Vulcan Materials Company Reach Settlement on Joliet Road Closure

Vulcan Agrees to Pay $40 Million to the State for Compensatory Damages on Joliet Road

CHICAGO – Illinois Transportation Secretary Gary Hannig announced today that Vulcan Materials Company has agreed to pay $40 million with no admission of liability to the Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT) after a 12-year legal dispute about a section of Joliet Road from 55th Street to East Avenue in the Village of McCook.  After three weeks of negotiation facilitated by Circuit Judge Henry Simmons, Jr, the Illinois Department of Transportation and Vulcan Materials reached the settlement agreement, entered today at the Circuit County Court of Cook County.  As a part of the settlement, Vulcan made no admission of liability but agreed to pay the $40 million.

“We are very pleased to put this ongoing issue behind us after 12 years,” Secretary Hannig said.  “Now that this has been resolved, we will work with the communities in the area to ensure that roadway improvements in the area of the closure which reflect the needs of residents and motorists living or working there.”

The one-mile stretch of Joliet Road in southwest Cook County was closed in May 1998 because the road was substantially damaged and unsafe for vehicular traffic.  The one-mile stretch runs through the middle of two Vulcan open pit quarry mines, one to the north and one to the south.  IDOT experts concluded that the roadway was destabilized from years of mining by Vulcan Materials Company and any attempts to repair and reopen Joliet road would require frequent and expensive maintenance, including lane closures. Vulcan Materials at the time would not agree to the state-requested mining setbacks and land contributions that would have been necessary to implement any of the repair options suggested since the section of Joliet Road was closed.  Since the closure, thousands of vehicles that used the road each day have been re-routed to arterial roadways.  The lawsuit was filed by the state in 2001 after no resolution to the issues.  Vulcan has currently ceased mining activities in the two quarries and has announced plans to fill and develop the north quarry.  

In court today, the Honorable Henry R. Simmons Jr. said, “…both sides have engaged in these negotiations in good faith, and both sides have made reasonable compromises in a mutual effort to resolve this case without incurring the high costs and substantial risks” of litigation.  Judge Simmons added that the parties were to be commended for their efforts to resolve an extremely complex case and said “in my judgment, the settlement agreement is both fair and reasonable.”

IDOT will work with local legislators to schedule public meetings in the near future to discuss road improvement recommendations for the area around the Joliet Road segment.
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